


 

 
At ABRSD, our mission is to develop engaged, well-balanced learners through collaborative, caring relationships. 

WELLNESS     -     EQUITY     -     ENGAGEMENT 

ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE (ABRSC) MEETING 
 

Library                                           June 8, 2017 
R.J. Grey Junior High School                                    6:30 p.m. Executive Session 
                7:00 p.m. (approx.) Open Business Meeting  

 
 

REVISED AGENDA 
 
1. ABRSC Call to Order – Amy Krishnamurthy (6:30) 

 
2. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

2.1. To be convened under M.G.L. Chapter 30A, , §21(a)(3) for strategy with respect to collective bargaining 
sessions with representatives of the employees of the Acton Boxborough Regional School District (Acton-
Boxborough Education Association, Office Support Association, and American Federation of State, 
County and Municipal Employees) regarding health insurance benefits to review and approve minutes of 
5/15/17 (an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Board) 

2.2. To be convened under M.G.L. Chapter 30A, §21(a)(2) to review and approve minutes of the executive 
session held on 5/2/17 to conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion 
personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel  

2.3. To be convened under M.G.L. Chapter 30A, §21(a)(1) to review and approve minutes of the executive 
session held on 4/26/17 to consider the discipline or dismissal of, or to hear complaints or charges 
brought against a public officer, employee, staff member or individual  
 

3. RETURN TO OPEN MEETING (7:00 approximately) 
 

4. Chairman’s Introduction – Amy Krishnamurthy 
   

5. Recommendation to Accept Donation from Acton Boxborough Student Activities Fund (ABSAF) – 
VOTE – Glenn Brand 

 
6. Statement of Warrant and Approval of Open Meeting Minutes  

6.1. ABRSC Meetings of 5/30/17, 5/24/17, 5/18/17 (next meeting), 5/15/17 
 

7. Open Meeting Law Complaints Received – Beth Petr  (7:15)  
7.1. A. Kenney - open meeting minutes of 4/26/17 

7.1.1. Complaint received on 5/26/17 
7.1.2. Resolution on 5/26/17 
7.1.3. AG Letter of Closure received 5/30/17 

7.2. G Silverio - open meeting minutes of 5/2/17 
7.2.1. Complaint received on 5/26/17 
7.2.2. Partial Resolution on 5/26/17 
7.2.3. Proposed Response to Resolve  
 

8. Recommendation to ratify, confirm and approve the Separation and Release Agreement between the 
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee and the Superintendent signed by Dr. Mary Brolin and 
Dr. Glenn Brand on May 17, 2017 – VOTE – Amy Krishnamurthy (7:25) 
 

9. Public Participation (7:30) 
 
10. ABRSD Master Plan / School Building Project Update  (7:50) 



 

 
At ABRSD, our mission is to develop engaged, well-balanced learners through collaborative, caring relationships. 

WELLNESS     -     EQUITY     -     ENGAGEMENT 

10.1. Presentation: District Master Plan Review Committee (DMPRC) Presentation & 
Recommendation – Mary Brolin, Marie Altieri 

10.2. Massachusetts School Business Authority (MSBA) Update on Deadines – Glenn Brand 
10.3. ABRSD School Building Committee (Form submitted to MSBA 6/1/17) – Kristina Rychlik (oral) 

 
11. Presentation: ABRSD Revised Homework Policy – Deborah Bookis (8:20) 

 
12. Presentation:  School Start Time Committee Report – Glenn Brand, Marie Altieri (8:50) 
 
13. Recommendation to Approve Administrators’ Benefits Manual – VOTE – Marie Altieri/Glenn Brand  

(9:10) 
 
14. Recommendation to Approve Next Year’s Food & Related Products Bid Award – VOTE – Clare 

Jeannotte  (9:20) 
 

15. ABRHS Handbook for 2017-2018,  Review of Changes – Second Reading – VOTE – Glenn Brand (9:25) 
 
16. Recommendation to Approve Solar Net Metering Credit Agreement –Second Read – VOTE -  JD Head  
 10.1 Memo and Proposed Agreement (9:30) 

 
17. ABRSD Budget Update – Glenn Brand  (9:40) 

17.1. FY17 Year End Financial Status 
 
18. Subcommittee Reports   (9:50) 

18.1. Budget meeting on 5/31/17 – Kristina Rychlik (oral)  
18.2. Policy   

18.2.1. Homework Policy, File: IKB – First Read – Brigid Bieber (see presentation #7.) 
18.2.2. Website Accessibility, File: NEW  - First Read – Dawn Bentley 

18.3. Outreach (including PTO Co-chairs) – Kristina Rychlik (oral) 
 

19. School Committee Member Reports  (to be reported on at next meeting due to time) 
19.1. Acton Leadership Group (ALG) – Amy Krishnamurthy, Paul Murphy 
19.2. Boxborough Leadership Forum (BLF) – Mary Brolin  
19.3. Health Insurance Trust (HIT) – Mary Brolin 
19.4. Acton Finance Committee – Amy Krishnamurthy, Deanne O’Sullivan 
19.5. Acton Board of Selectmen – Eileen Zhang 
19.6. Boxborough Finance Committee- Mary Brolin  
19.7. Boxborough Board of Selectmen –  Brigid Bieber 
19.8. Minuteman Technical High School (MMT) Update – Diane Baum  
19.9. Acton Capital Improvement Planning (CIP) Update –- Kristina Rychlik  

  
20. Recommendation to Accept Anonymous $10,000 Donation to Athletics – VOTE – Glenn Brand (10:00)  

 
21. Recommendation to Accept $2,889 MassCue Grant Donation to ABRSD Ed Tech Department – VOTE 

– Glenn Brand 
 

22. Recommendation to Accept $1,495 donation from ABRPTSO to the Jr High  School – VOTE – Glenn 
Brand 

 
23. FY18 ABRSC Summer Workshop and August Business Meeting– Amy Krishnamurthy (10:05) 

23.1. FY18 ABRSC Meetings with proposed dates added – Second Read - VOTE 
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24. Superintendent’s Report/Updates – Glenn Brand (oral) (10:15) 
 

 
25. FOR YOUR INFORMATION  

25.1. Thank you to the Northern District Attorney Marian Ryan’s Office for $500 donation to ABRHS 
Project Graduation  

25.2. Discipline Reports, 6/1/17, ABRHS and RJG Jr High School  
25.3. Announcement of Hiring of Leo Muellner, ABRSD Director of Visual Arts 
25.4. Letter to Town of Acton re Inter-Municipal Agreement for Leary Field  
25.5. Expanding our Notion of Success, June 2017   https://www.smore.com/ppt3z  
25.6. Schedule for Last Day of School, Thursday, June 22, 2017 
25.7. Statement from Superintendent Brand, 6/6/17 

 
26. Adjourn  (10:25) 

 
 

NEXT MEETINGS:  
 

 NEW: Tuesday, June 13 – ABRSC Meeting (Next Steps for the District) at 7:30 p.m. in the Jr High 
Library (material to be posted June 9) 

 June 22 – ABRSC Meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Jr High Library (material posted June 16) 
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Another community member asked for the Separation Agreement. Amy Krishnamurthy stated that it would be 
posted on the website the next day (5/25/17). The community member stated that this situation (paying Dr. Brand 
through June 2018) is not going to help to gather community support for the upcoming building projects and 
overrides.  
 
After a number of comments of support for Dr. Brand, a community member asked if the contract could be 
rescinded if both parties agree. Several people asked the Committee if they would consider asking Dr. Brand to 
renegotiate.  
 
A request was made to enforce the 2 minute time limit for public speakers to ensure that there would be enough 
time to hear everyone.  
 
A community member said that if there was divergence before the School Committee election and the Town 
Meetings, then she does not trust that the School Committee is acting as a representative body. Another person 
commented that this decision affects everyone in town, through their taxes and real estate. She asked the 
Committee if they considered getting a mediator to assist them. They said they did not.  
 
A former Selectwoman said that she was upset about the level of decorum happening at the meeting, stating that 
there should be no laughing, heckling or speaking out of turn. The chairwoman had already asked the audience 
several times to be more respectful. It was suggested that clapping takes away time that could be spent listening to 
each other’s views.  
 
The School Committee members were asked to explain their own educational priorities and philosophies.  
 
An online petitioner gave School Committee members a copy of 14 pages of comments from individuals, and a 
list of approximately 900 signers’ names. She started the petition after attending the last School Committee 
meeting where the joint statement was read. She said that these people all support Dr. Brand.  
 
People wanted to know how each School Committee member voted on the agreement for transparency and to 
restore trust. The School Committee cannot disclose the course of the Executive Session until the minutes are 
approved for release to the public. They asked that policies be changed to prevent this from happening again.  A 
community member described feeling broadsided and upset because the taxpayers are the ones paying the money 
for it now.  
 
Amy Krishnamurthy repeatedly stated that the Committee would love to share as much information as possible 
with the community but they are restricted by the laws and the agreement. It was a joint decision by Dr. Brand 
and the School Committee to negotiate the Agreement in executive session.  
 
A community member expressed concern about how this looks regarding the budget, paying Dr. Brand for 
another year, just before the Town Meetings took place. If the District is going to lose our High School principal 
(Dr. Campbell is a finalist in another district), the community member hopes the selection committee going 
forward is much more transparent. The School Committee has every intention of doing that with community 
members involved.  
 
A member of the public corrected the petitioner stating that he signed it because he wants to know what 
happened, not that he supports Dr. Brand or the School Committee.    
 
Questions were asked about meeting minutes. Atty Mandel stated that minutes for all meetings are prepared. It is 
expected that the confidential minutes of the executive sessions held on 4/26/17 and 5/2/17 will be voted on in 
executive session for approval at the next regular School Committee meeting on June 8th.  They will not be public 
documents until they are released and that would be when the reason for the executive session is no longer a 
rationale for maintaining confidentiality. They will be released as soon as legally appropriate.  
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A member of the public said that he knows the School Committee is doing their best, but asked what is being 
communicated to the faculty because they affect our students. Amy Krishnamurthy stated that Central Office 
Administrators have met with every principal and Assistant Principal at each of the schools.  
 
Before moving on to the priorities discussion, the Chair stated that the Committee wanted to do the best thing for 
our students, and this was the best way in their judgement to handle the situation. In their annual summer 
workshop, the Committee will discuss the process and how their business can be more open, realizing the 
community needs more information within the limitations of the Massachusetts legal system.  
 
3. Statement of District Priorities  

3.1. Challenge Success  
3.1.1.   School Schedules & Start Times 
3.1.2.   Homework Policy 
3.1.3.   Parent Engagement 

3.2. Implementation of Multi-Tiered Support System 
3.3. Assessing Culture and Climate of our School Communities 
3.4. School Space & Capital Planning 
3.5. Consideration of Change in School Start Times 
3.6. Elementary School Funding Review 

 
Amy Krishnamurthy read the School Committee’s Statement of Purpose. Different Committee members talked 
about the group’s priorities: 

 Mary Brolin spoke about Challenge Success – spearheaded by Assistant Superintendents Deborah 
Bookis and Dawn Bentley, as well as Deputy Superintendent Marie Altieri and School Committee 
members. There will be a lot of continuity and commitment going forward in this exciting area.  

 
 Paul Murphy talked about the Multi-Tiered Support System (MTSS) referencing the extensive report 

given at the School Meeting on 5/18/17. He looks forward to seeing that implemented under the 
continued leadership of Deborah Bookis and Dawn Bentley. 

 
 Diane Baum mentioned the School Climate and Culture initiative and upcoming assessment survey. She 

stated that after 2 years of working with the committee members at the table, you will not find people 
more knowledgeable, passionate and dedicated to this district. The priorities for the district will stay the 
same. She referenced a description found in The Essential School Board Book (by Nancy Walser) about 
the School Committee is the bridge between the educational world and the public.  

 
 Brigid Bieber spoke about the continued work on elementary school funding and that it will be a 

presentation at one of the next School Committee meetings. In response to members’ own educational 
philosophies, Brigid stated that, over the course of her 11 years on school committee, the thing that has 
kept her going is a love of children. In her opinion, the most important thing we can do as a district is to 
foster a love of learning. That is what keeps her going on this Committee every day.  

 
 Kristina Rychlik concluded that the Committee is committed to addressing the capital needs in  the 

district and working with the MA School Building Authority (MSBA) heading into the Special Town 
Meetings in December. She will be chairing the School Building Committee.  

 
Mary Brolin added that regarding her individual priorities, she agrees with Brigid. We need a district that provides 
a positive experience, not just academic, but social experiences too. The joy of learning needs to be fostered, so 
young people can be successful and find out what really excites them and identify their passion.  
 
A member of the public asked if Dr. Brand would not agree with all of this because it is a statement of district 
priorities, and describes what the schools are doing now. The member said that there had to be disagreement 
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because that’s what the statement said. Amy Krishnamurthy said she could not answer that because Dr. Brand was  
not there to say how his views were different from the School Committee’s.  
 
4. Public Participation  

http://www.abschools.org/school-committee/policies/section-b  (See Policy BEDH) 
 
The Committee was asked if School Choice was a priority for them and if Dr. Brand was aware of that when 
he was hired. Kristina Rychlik answered that yes it was a priority, and she was on the hiring committee and 
Dr. Brand was informed of that. Amy Krishnamurthy stated that the Committee is in full support of 
continuing school choice.  
 
A former student said that the situation distresses him and it affects the students. He asked how the 
Committee will ensure that this won’t happen again. Amy Krishnamurthy said it will be part of future 
discussions.  
 
An AB teacher said that the faculty heard the announcement just like everyone else. She is on the 
Superintendent’s Council and she had thought things were going in the right direction. She asked about the 
School Committee’s operational philosophies.  
 
Amy Krishnamurthy replied again that the Separation Agreement would be posted tomorrow. The way the 
statement was distributed was not the School Committee’s decision. There are many groups, like the 
Superintendent’s Council, that will continue because they are very important.  
 
Mary Brolin replied, regarding operational philosophies, that community input and surveys and public forums 
are all important, including those for staff and faculty. The Committee wants to achieve all of these objectives 
in a way that the staff can function in a positive way.  
 
A member of the public stated that the reason for executive session on 5/2/17 was negotiations, but that must 
not have been the starting point of the matter. There had to be a previous amount of discussion and he wanted 
to know where that took place. He asked for a different attitude from the Committee moving forward.  
 
Another member of the public asked about the next hiring committee and process. He wanted to know what  
questions would be asked for the next process that were not asked for Dr. Brand. Mary Brolin and Brigid 
Bieber were not sure exactly what was asked last time, but agreed that an enormous amount of time was spent 
developing the questions. Mary suggested that one question might be how that individual would envision 
moving forward the initiatives previously mentioned. 
 
A member of the Interschool Council (led by the Superintendent) stated that these priorities are all that are 
talked about at each meeting she attended. She would also like to see the operational philosophies of the 
School Committee, similar to what Dr. Brand posted.  
 
Regarding why the District Attorney Mandel was at the meeting, Amy Krishnamurthy explained that he is 
being paid to protect the district from a breach of contract because School Committee members are not 
attorneys (with one exception). This is a legal process and while the Committee wants to share as much 
information as possible with the public, there are strict limits to what can be said. Having Atty Mandel at the 
meeting showed how complicated and technical this situation is.  
 
The member of the public thanked Dr. Brand “for leaving Acton better than he found it.” 
 
A community member described the problem as “toxic” now and was concerned that the District will not be 
able to attract any good candidates as a result. The Chair disagreed and replied that this is not something that 
has not happened in other districts. The community member asked Amy Krishnamurthy “if we can’t attract a 
good candidate, would you consider stepping aside if that becomes a problem?” She replied, “fine.” 
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A community member asked how the district will move forward, including how this will affect students and 
the budget.  She was concerned if there would be something in the budget that will be impacted. Amy 
Krishnamurthy responded that we have an amazing support staff including our Deputy Superintendent, two 
Assistant Superintendents, Directors, Principals and all of the positions. She stated that these people have 
been working unbelievable hours on all of these things. The district will continue to function at the same high 
level because of the amazing talent that we have in this district. She hoped to start discussing next steps by the 
end of the meeting, if it did not get too late.  
 
Former School Committee member Michael Coppolino had reviewed Dr. Brand’s contract.  Atty Mandel 
clarified that Dr. Brand resigned and his attorney asked to negotiate a separation agreement which was done.  
This agreement supersedes his employment agreement. Dr. Brand was not terminated by the School 
Committee. Michael asked for Dr. Brand’s annual evaluations which are public documents. (Note: See posted 
School Committee materials for meetings held on 6/23/16 pages 33-67 and 6/25/15 pages 51-73.) He asked if 
there was anything else that Dr. Brand was provided other than what the School Committee members 
provided. He felt the evaluation was fairly positive last year. Amy Krishnamurthy stated that the Committee 
would release whatever is possible as soon as possible. Mike asked the Committee if they are comfortable that 
Dr. Brand was given a fair opportunity to rectify his behavior. Amy stated, “Yes, we are.” 
 
Allen Nitschelm asked the School Committee not to vote on any plan until all information that he has 
requested has been provided. Amy repeated that the Committee is committed to releasing all documents that 
they legally can, as soon as they can. Executive Session minutes will be voted at the June 8 School 
Committee meeting. The Committee cannot promise that they won’t make decisions before all documents are 
released, because the District has to move forward.  
 
A community member said that she had not heard one negative comment about Dr. Brand’s work. She felt 
that the contract could be voided if both parties agreed. She asked that the requirement that candidates must 
have a PhD be considered. Mary Brolin stated that the Committee does not intend to renegotiate with Dr. 
Brand, because neither wants to do that. 
 
A community member requested that regarding philosophy, when the Committee gets a new mandate from 
the state, please question it. He wants local control and not to worry about the state. He asked why Dr. Brand 
was not at the meeting. Amy stated that he was invited to the open meeting but chose not to attend. 
 
A member asked how the Committee would resolve philosophical differences in the future. Mary Brolin 
replied that they would have more in depth conversations so they understand how they look at these issues 
and how they were implemented. It took time for some of these things to show up. Another member asked 
about the student screenings that took place around implementation of the Wellness Initiatives. Mary stated 
that there were no issues with the implementation of that activity.  
 
A community member said there will be a lot of speculation due to the perceived lack of transparency. She 
went on to say that Asians are not appropriately represented in this School Committee so wanted to speak 
about her Asian culture.  Everyone has different strengths and weaknesses. Her son wants all As, because he 
is that kind of kid.  She said that some ethnic groups are more athletic, but Asians have other traits. She asked 
that when the School Committee is making decisions, they be very open-minded about Asian families who 
want the best of west and east, because there is nothing wrong with this, in her opinion.  
 
Amy Krishnamurthy thanked this mother for her comments. The committee appreciates the perspectives of 
our different communities because they are so important. She asked the public to speak up about issues they 
consider important saying, “We need lots of different voices.” 
 
Paul Murphy said that he is excited about the Challenge Success work because for a child who bases his self- 
worth on different things (such as not only academics), this is ideal. There are many definitions of success. 
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Eileen Zhang highlighted the MTSS presentation slides (5/18/17 School Committee meeting) showing that 
the District currently has 30 % Asian students now. She said that cultures have a lot in common but there are 
differences. There is nothing wrong with wanting to win and be the best, but if a child is struggling, a parent 
could suggest a lower level history class if the child is not going to be a historian. Parents have to have 
balance to see where their children are.  
 
The School Committee was asked by one person to consider requiring a minimum of a masters degree and 
PhD for future Superintendent candidates. She also asked that an interim superintendent (if one was chosen) l 
not be considered for the permanent position. Amy Krishnamurthy said that those decisions have not been 
made or even been discussed yet.  
 
The Committee was asked again how the process began and developed. They were asked what qualitative 
changes will result and what would be done to prevent this from happening again? Mary Brolin reiterated that 
it is very hard to talk about the process due to the agreement. Positive changes do need to happen and the 
Committee is thinking about that for their summer workshop. This is very difficult for all of the committee 
members. The Committee was asked about finances and if they considered any other ways to resolve the issue 
besides the extra year of salary. Mary replied that cost is always a concern for the Committee. They do what 
they believe is best for the district. They cannot discuss anything from the executive session. It was suggested 
that School Committee members put something on the website about their own philosophies.  
 
ABRHS graduate Albert Kong wrote an article on cultural excellence recently for the Beacon regarding high 
achievers. He said that his parents were not pressuring him to take all high level classes, but the AB culture 
and community made him do it. He described that culture as “toxic” and asked, “How do we redefine 
excellence?” Kristina Rychlik replied that this is a perfect reminder for why the District embraced Challenge 
Success. Amy Krishnamurthy asked Albert to forward his article to the School Committee.  
 

5. Current Options   
5.1. Interim/Acting Superintendent starting July 1, 2017 

5.1.1.  The Deputy Superintendent is the Acting Superintendent in the absence of the Superintendent. 
5.1.2.  Term of Interim Superintendent 

5.2. Do a full Superintendent Search 
5.3. Consider a full Search after an Interim Superintendent has been in place for a certain time period 

 
Due to the late hour, the Committee agreed to discuss the current options at the next meeting scheduled for 
Tuesday, 5/30/17 at 7:30 p.m. in the Jr High Library.  
 
The ABRSC adjourned at 10:48 p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Beth Petr 
 
 
List of Documents Used: See Agenda, Public petition delivered by hand at the meeting, Email from E. Jacobson 
dated 5/24/17 
 
 

 
NEXT MEETINGS:  
 

 Tuesday, May 30 - ABRSC Meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Jr High Library (agenda posted 5/25/17) 
 June 8 – ABRSC Meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Jr High Library (material posted June 2) 
 June 22 – ABRSC Meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Jr High Library (material posted June 16) 
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ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE (ABRSC) MEETING 
DRAFT OPEN MINUTES 

 
Library                                         May 15, 2017 
R.J. Grey Junior High School                             7:00 p.m. Executive Session 
                    7:30 p.m. Open Business Meeting 

 
Members Present: Diane Baum (7:03 p.m.), Brigid Bieber, Mary Brolin, Amy Krishnamurthy, Maya Minkin 

(7:08 pm.), Paul Murphy, Kathleen Neville, Maria Neyland, Deanne O’Sullivan, 
Kristina Rychlik, Eileen Zhang 

Members Absent: none 
Others: Marie Altieri, Glenn Brand, Beth Petr 

____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
1. The ABRSC was called to order by Chairperson Mary Brolin at 7:02 p.m.  

 
2. Enter Executive Session 

 
At 7:03 p.m., it was moved by Mary Brolin, seconded by Amy Krishnamurthy and unanimously,  

VOTED by roll call: that the Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee go into 
Executive Session for strategy with respect to collective bargaining sessions with representatives of the 
employees of the Acton Boxborough Regional School District (Acton-Boxborough Education 
Association, Office Support Association, and American Federation of State, County and Municipal 
Employees) regarding health insurance benefits. 
 
She stated that an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Board. 

 
(YES – Bieber, Brolin, Krishnamurthy, Murphy, Neville, Neyland, O’Sullivan, Rychlik, Zhang)  
 
Dr. Brolin stated that the Committee would return to open session at approximately 7:30 p.m.  
 

3. Return to Open Meeting 
 

The ABRSC returned to Open Session at 7:39 p.m.  
 
4. Negotiations Update  

Marie Altieri explained that this was the official meeting to ratify the Acton Boxborough Education 
Association (ABEA) contract. The Town of Acton has a vote on this contract but Steve Ledoux and his 
representative were both at a Board of Selectmen meeting and were unavailable. They were informed of the 
vote taking place. Marie noted that the School Committee was familiar with the details of the contract because 
they were included in executive sessions throughout the year. The School Committee reviewed and voted the 
Memorandum of Agreement at the executive session on 3/16/17. The ABEA ratified the contract on 5/4/17 
and this meeting was scheduled for the School Committee to ratify.  
 
The materials have been posted for the public since last Thursday on the website. Marie gave a power point 
presentation that reviewed cost of living, financial impact, schedule, calendar and language changes. With the 
new contract, the District is now in compliance with time on learning for the elementary schools, which was 
not the case in the past. The Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE) only counts time 
that students are with certified teaching staff (not at lunch, recess, or library since we do not have certified 
elementary librarians). The School Committee Negotiations Subcommittee (Maria Neyland, Amy 
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Krishnamurthy and Paul Murphy) and Deputy Superintendent Marie Altieri were thanked for their efforts on 
this.  
 
4.1. Recommendation to Approve the Acton Boxborough Education Association (ABEA) Contract - 

VOTE – Marie Altieri 
 4.1.1. Financial Summaries 
 4.1.2.   Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) 

 
Paul Murphy moved, Brigid Bieber seconded and it was unanimously,  

VOTED: to approve the proposed Acton Boxborough Education  Association (ABEA) Contract 
for the period from July 1, 2017  through June 30, 2020, as set forth in the memorandum of 
agreement between the bargaining committees for the ABEA and the School Committee. 

 
 

The ABRSC adjourned at 7:50 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Beth Petr 
 
List of Documents Used: Agenda, Memo from Marie Altieri dated 5/11/17, Memorandum of Agreement, 
Powerpoint slides  
 
 

 
NEXT MEETINGS:  
 

 May 18 - ABRSC Meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Jr High Library (material posted May 12) 
 June 8 – ABRSC Meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Jr High Library (material posted June 2) 
 June 22 – ABRSC Meeting at 7:00 p.m. in the Jr High Library (material posted June 16) 
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ABRSD 1

District Master Plan Review Committee

June 8, 2017

School Building Option 
Recommendations

ABRSD 2

To review the District Master Plan as 
presented to the Community on 12/8/16 by 
Dore and Whittier, as well as the Phase I 
Site and Building Assessments Report of 
2/4/16, and to recommend to the School 
Committee which of the various options 
should be pursued

DMPRC Subcommittee Charge

1.
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ABRSD 3

DMPRC Members
Marie Altieri* Glenn Brand*
Deborah Bookis* Jason Cole
Mary Brolin Melissa Hubbell*
JD Head* Jack Kline
Adam Klein Leah Lally
Amy Krishnamurthy Matt Mehler
Vanessa Mann* Lynne Newman*
Kathleen Neville Kristina Rychlik
Andrew Shen* Chris Whitbeck*
Peter Berry 
* Ex-Officio Member

ABRSD 4

DMPRC Process
• Reviewed options, discussed in detail

• Developed information sheets on Early 
Childhood Center (ECC) and Middle School 
pros and cons

• Developed frequently asked questions 
(FAQs)

• Put together forum presentation and 
supporting materials

All materials posted at abschools.org
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ABRSD 5

DMPRC Outreach

• Forums widely publicized 

• Online forum recorded with Acton TV, link 
on web site (178 views as of 5/14/17)

• Twelve (12) 1-1/2 hour forums held, 
variety of times/days of week/locations 
including weekends

 Acton – 3 evening, 3 daytime

 Boxborough – 2 evening, 1 daytime 

 Staff – 3 daytime before/after school

ABRSD 6

Respondents – by Type of Feedback 
(N=266)
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ABRSD 7

Respondents – by Residence 
(N=265)
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Respondents – by Role
(N=266)*
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* Adds to more than 100% since multiple response allowed.
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ABRSD 9

Respondents – by Age of Child(ren) 
(N=266)
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ABRSD 10

Respondents – by School Affiliation
(N=266)
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ABRSD 11

Input on Features (N=245 to 255)
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ABRSD 12

Favor ECC –by Respondent Type
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ABRSD 13

Options to Keep (N=252 to 257)
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ABRSD 14

Favorite Option (N=254)
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ABRSD 15

DMPRC Recommendations
• A Twin School that would house either two 

elementary schools or an elementary 
school and an early childhood center

• Continue to consider:
Option 2 (new twin elementary/ECC & new 

single elementary); and
Option 6 (three new elementary schools, one 

twin and one single) that includes a plan to 
address the needs of preschool students in 
phase 1.

ABRSD 16

DMPRC Recommendations
• Feedback on grade configurations was 

mixed. Through this process, however, the 
DMPRC saw many positive benefits of the 
early childhood center

• We also recommend investigating grade 
configurations in greater depth during the 
design phase, which may result in two 
different design proposals
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ABRSD 17

DMPRC Recommendations
• Although Option 1 (new twin elementary 

and renovated early childhood center) 
ranked high, pre-school needs led us to 
recommend dropping Option 1

• We also recommend dropping:
 Option 3 (new triple school),
 Option 4 (renovated RJ Grey to middle school, new 

single elementary, renovated early childhood center),
 Option 5 (three significant elementary school 

renovations), and
 Option 7 (status quo with minor renovations only).

ABRSD 18

DISCUSSION AND QUESTIONS 
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Acton‐Boxborough Regional School District 

District Master Plan Review Committee (DMPRC)  

Summary and Recommendations 

June 8, 2017 

 

The DMPRC subcommittee was charged: 

To review the District Master Plan as presented to the Community on 12/8/16 by Dore and 

Whittier, as well as the Phase I Site and Building Assessments Report of 2/4/16, and to 

recommend to the School Committee which of the various options should be pursued. 

 

DMPRC membership included: 

Marie Altieri* 

Peter Berry 

Deborah Bookis* 

Glenn Brand* 

Mary Brolin 

Jason Cole 

JD Head* 

Melissa Hubbell* 

Adam Klein 

Jack Kline 

Amy Krishnamurthy 

Leah Lally 

Vanessa Mann* 

Matt Mehler 

Kathleen Neville 

Lynne Newman* 

Kristina Rychlik 

Andrew Shen*  

Chris Whitbeck* 

* Ex‐Officio Member 

 

As part of its process, the DMPRC: 

 Reviewed the options shared by Dore and Whittier on 12/8/16, as well as supporting 

material from the Phase 1 Site and Building Assessments Report of 2/4/16 and the 

School Master Plan and Feasibility Study of 12/8/16, including detailed information from 

the Visioning Group and Principals Workshops; 

 Discussed the options in detail; 

 Developed information sheets on Early Childhood Center (ECC) and Middle School pros 

and cons; 

 Developed frequently asked questions (FAQs); and 

 Put together a forum presentation and supporting materials. 
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The DMPRC then conducted significant outreach including: 

 Widely publicizing the forums; 

 Offering an online forum recorded with Acton TV, with a link on the ABRSD web site 

(178 views as of 5/14/17) and an opportunity for online feedback; 

 Holding twelve (12) 1‐1/2 hour forums, across a variety of times/days of week/locations 

including weekends: 

 Acton – 3 evening, 3 daytime 

 Boxborough – 2 evening, 1 daytime  

 Staff – 3 daytime before/after school 

 Collecting surveys at each of the forums and online, with a total of 266 completed 

surveys. 

 

DMPRC members then summarized and reviewed the findings (see summary below). 

 

Based on the findings, the DMPRC recommends that the School Committee move forward 

with plans for a Twin School that would house either two elementary schools or an 

elementary school and an early childhood center. Feedback on grade configurations was 

mixed. Through this process, however, the DMPRC sees many positive benefits of the early 

childhood center. Thus, we recommend investigating grade configurations in greater depth 

during the design phase, which may result in two different design proposals. 

 The DMPRC recommends that the School Committee continue to consider: 

 Option 2 (new twin elementary/ECC & new single elementary); and 

 Option 6 (three new elementary schools, one twin and one single) that includes 

a plan to address the needs of preschool students in phase 1. 

 Although Option 1 (new twin elementary and renovated early childhood center) ranked 

high, the DMPRC has come to realize that the need to address appropriate space for 

pre‐school students is high and we, therefore, do not want to delay addressing this 

issue. Thus, we recommend dropping Option 1. 

 We also recommend dropping: 

 Option 3 (new triple school), 

 Option 4 (renovated RJ Grey to middle school, new single elementary, renovated 

early childhood center), 

 Option 5 (three significant elementary school renovations)  , and 

 Option 7 (status quo with minor renovations only). 
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Summary of Community Feedback on Building Options 

Three out of five responses (59%) came through the on‐line survey, and two out of five (41%) 

came through the forums (see Table 1). Proportionately more ABRSD employees answered on‐

line and more residents through the forums. 

Table 1. Where Respondents Completed Survey 
  All Respondents  All Residents  ABRSD Employees 

  N  %  N  %  N  % 

Forums  110  41%  78  42%  44  37% 

On‐Line  156  59%  107  58%  75  63% 

Total  266    185    119   

 

 

Three out of five responses (63%) came from Acton residents, 11% from Boxborough residents 

and 26% from others (see Table 2). 

Table 2. Residence of Respondents 

  All Respondents  All Residents  ABRSD Employees 

  N  %  N  %  N  % 

Acton  166  63%  151  81%  46  39% 

Boxborough  30  11%  29  16%  7  6% 

Other  69  26%  3  3%  66  55% 

Total  265    185    119   

 

 

Three out of five responses (62%) came from parents/guardians, seven out of ten (70%) from all 

residents (including parents/guardians) and about half (45%) from ABRSD employees (see Table 

3). 

Table 3. Role of Respondent (multiple response allowed) 

  All Respondents  All Residents  ABRSD Employees 

  N  %*  N  %*  N  %* 

Parent/Guardian  165  62%  165  89%  36  30% 

Other Resident  22  8%  22  12%  6  5% 

ABRSD Employee  119  45%  42  23%  119  100% 

Town Board 
Member 

9  3%  9  5% 
0  0% 

Other  4  2%  2  1%  0  0% 

Total  266    185    119   

*Adds to more than 100% since multiple response allowed. 
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One out of four responses (26%) came from parents/guardians with children 5 and under, 40% 

from parents/guardians with children 6 to 10, 22% from parents/guardians with children 11 to 

13, and 20% from parents/guardians with children 14 to 18 (see Table 4). 

Table 4. Respondents with Children in Each Age Group (multiple response allowed) 

  All Respondents  All Residents  ABRSD Employees 

  N  %*  N  %*  N  %* 

Age 5 or under  69  26%  59  32%  15  13% 

Age 6 to 10  107  40%  98  53%  20  17% 

Age 11 to 13  58  22%  52  28%  22  18% 

Age 14 to 18  53  20%  44  24%  31  26% 

Total  266    185    119   

*Adds to more than 100% since multiple response allowed. 

 

 

Table 5 shows the percentage of respondents connected to each of our schools. The schools 

most represented include the High School, Douglas, and RJ Grey, although all schools had some 

representation. ABRSD employees were most connected to the High School, RJ Grey, and the 

Carol Huebner Preschool. 

Table 5. School Connections Among Respondents  (multiple response allowed) 

  All Respondents  All Residents  ABRSD Employees 

  N  %*  N  %*  N  %* 

Carol Huebner PS  27  10%  14  8%  20  17% 

Blanchard  34  13%  29  16%  9  8% 

Conant  29  11%  20  11%  17  14% 

Douglas  51  19%  48  26%  11  9% 

Gates  21  8%  12  6%  13  11% 

McCarthy‐Towne  38  14%  30  16%  16  13% 

Merriam  26  10%  21  11%  12  10% 

RJ Grey  45  17%  36  20%  20  17% 

High School  55  21%  47  25%  29  24% 

Total  266    185    119   

*Adds to more than 100% due as multiple response allowed. 
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Table 6 shows the features of the building options and how respondents rated them.  

 All respondents, residents and ABRSD employees supported a single school (60% 

somewhat favor or strongly favor overall). 

 There was also strong support among all groups for a twin school (62% somewhat favor 

or strongly favor overall). 

 Overall, respondents, residents and ABRSD employees did not support a triple school 

(67% somewhat oppose or strongly oppose overall). 

 Respondents were split on an Early Childhood Center with 38% somewhat or strongly 

favoring this feature and 40% somewhat or strongly opposing this feature. Residents 

were less supportive of an ECC, while ABRSD employees were more supportive. 

 The majority of respondents were neutral (44%) about maintaining preschools in Acton 

and Boxborough. Among those who were not neutral, there was more support for 

maintaining preschool programs in both towns. 

 Respondents were split on a grade 6‐8 middle school, with a fairly even distribution 

across all response categories. From discussions and some written comments, there was 

some general interest, but the loss of MSBA funding in this model influenced 

perceptions. 

 In general, respondents favored five or six elementary programs across the district 

compared to four programs. 

 Respondents also favored completing the work in 1 phase over 7 years or 2 phases over 

14 years. There was much less support for a three‐phase/21‐year project. 
 

Table 6. Respondent Feedback on Specific Features

  N  % Strongly 
Oppose

% Somewhat 
Oppose

% 
Neutral

% Somewhat 
Favor 

% Strongly 
Favor

a. Single school 

All respondents  245  5% 7% 28% 28%  32%

All residents  169  5% 7% 29% 25%  34%

ABRSD Employees  112  5% 5% 27% 32%  31%

b. Twin school 

All respondents  249  3% 10% 25% 37%  25%

All residents  171  3% 9% 26% 37%  25%

ABRSD Employees  115  4% 8% 22% 40%  26%

c. Triple school 

All respondents  247  46% 21% 15% 10%  8%

All residents  170  42% 25% 16% 8%  9%

ABRSD Employees  113  55% 15% 12% 12%  6%
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Table 6. Respondent Feedback on Specific Features

  N  % Strongly 
Oppose

% Somewhat 
Oppose

% 
Neutral

% Somewhat 
Favor 

% Strongly 
Favor

d. An ECC 

All respondents  255  23% 17% 22% 17%  21%

All residents  176  27% 21% 21% 16%  15%

ABRSD Employees  118  12% 12% 23% 19%  34%

e. Maintain preschools in Acton & Boxborough

All respondents  252  7% 10% 44% 19%  20%

All residents  173  5% 9% 45% 20%  21%

ABRSD Employees  118  11% 12% 42% 18%  17%

f. Grade 6‐8 middle school 

All respondents  252  19% 18% 23% 22%  18%

All residents  173  22% 16% 20% 25%  17%

ABRSD Employees  118  16% 23% 25% 20%  16%

g. 6 elementary programs  

All respondents  251  7% 10% 42% 21%  20%

All residents  173  7% 11% 43% 21%  18%

ABRSD Employees  117  6% 9% 37% 27%  21%

h. 5 elementary programs  

All respondents  251  6% 10% 43% 33%  8%

All residents  174  5% 7% 44% 36%  8%

ABRSD Employees  119  6% 15% 38% 32%  9%

i. 4 elementary programs  

All respondents  250  26% 33% 31% 6%  4%

All residents  174  23% 33% 32% 7%  5%

ABRSD Employees  119  30% 37% 27% 4%  2%

j. Done in 1 phase over 7 yrs 

All respondents  253  6% 12% 28% 29%  25%

All residents  177  7% 11% 31% 26%  25%

ABRSD Employees  119  4% 17% 22% 32%  25%

k. Done in 2 phases over 14 yrs 

All respondents  255  6% 12% 31% 37%  14%

All residents  176  5% 10% 32% 35%  18%

ABRSD Employees  117  6% 15% 29% 39%  11%

l. Done in 3 phases over 21 yrs 

All respondents  254  38% 28% 20% 11%  3%

All residents  176  36% 28% 21% 11%  4%

ABRSD Employees  116  40% 29% 19% 11%  1%
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Table 7 shows the percent of respondents wanting to eliminate and keep each option. The 

responses were similar across all groups. 

 The majority of respondents wanted to keep Option 1 (new twin and renovated ECC), 

Option 2 (new twin with ECC and new single elementary school), and Option 6 (three 

new elementary schools, one twin and one single).  

 Conversely, the majority of respondents wanted to eliminate Option 7 (status quo with 

minor renovations only) and Option 3 (new triple school).  

 Most respondents were not in favor of keeping Option 4 (renovate junior high, new 

elementary school and renovated ECC) or Option 5 (three significant elementary school 

renovations). 

Table 7. Eliminate or Keep Options 

  All Respondents  All Residents  ABRSD Employees 

  N 
% 

Eliminate 
Option 

% Keep 
Option 

N 
% 

Eliminate 
Option 

% 
Keep 
Option 

N 
% 

Eliminate 
Option 

% 
Keep 
Option 

Option 1: New 
Twin School and 
Renovated ECC 

257  30%  70%  177  32%  68%  118  22%  78% 

Option 2: New 
Twin School & 
New Single Schl 

252  25%  75%  175  25%  75%  114  20%  80% 

Option 3: New 
Triple School 

254  68%  32%  176  67%  33%  116  72%  28% 

Option 4: 
Renovate Junior 
high to Middle, 
New Single Elem 
Schl and 
Renovated ECC 

252  61%  39%  178  61%  39%  110  61%  39% 

Option 5: Three 
Significant Elem 
Schl Renovations 

258  54%  46%  178  51%  49%  118  58%  42% 

Option 6: Three 
New Elem Schls, 
One Twin and 
One Single 

255  28%  72%  176  26%  74%  118  30%  70% 

Option 7: Status 
Quo with Minor 
Renovations Only 

255  86%  14%  175  85%  15%  118  88%  12% 

When asked to select their favorite option, respondents overall still favored Option 1 (17% ‐‐ 

new twin and renovated ECC), Option 2 (19% ‐‐ new twin with ECC and new single elementary 

school), and Option 6 (20% ‐‐ three new elementary schools, one twin and one single) (see 

Table 8). 
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 Residents favored Options 6 (21%), 2 (19%) and 5 (17%), while ABRSD staff favored 

Options 1 (22%), 2 (21%) and 6 (19%). 

 Comparatively, there was some support for all options except Option 7 (status quo with 

minor renovations only). 

Table 8. Favorite Options 

 
All 

Respondents 
All Residents 

ABRSD 
Employees 

 
% Favorite 

Option (N=254) 

% Favorite 
Option 
(N=176) 

% Favorite 
Option 
(N=116) 

Option 1: New Twin School and Renovated Early 
Childhood Center 

17%  14%  22% 

Option 2: New Twin School and New Single 
School 

19%  19%  21% 

Option 3: New Triple School  11%  13%  7% 

Option 4: Renovate Junior high to Middle School, 
New Single Elementary School and Renovated 
Early Childhood Center 

15%  11%  17% 

Option 5: Three Significant Elementary School 
Renovations 

15%  17%  13% 

Option 6: Three New Elementary Schools, One 
Twin and One Single 

20%  21%  19% 

Option 7: Status Quo with Minor Renovations 
Only 

3%  5%  1% 
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When asked to rank the top 3 features that influenced their decisions about which options to 

keep or eliminate, respondents selected the size of the building (50%), the number of 

phases/time to completion (42%) and number of elementary programs across the district (40%) 

(See Table 9). Residents were also influenced by the likelihood of MSBA funding to support the 

project (43%) and ABRSD employees were also influenced by whether there was an early 

childhood center (40%). 

Table 9. Features that Influenced Respondents’ Decisions 

  All Respondents  All Residents  ABRSD Employees 

Ranking of Features  Top 3 
Influences 

(266) 

Top 3 
Influences 

(%) 

Top 3 
Influences 

(185) 

Top 3 
Influences 

(%) 

Top 3 
Influences 

(119) 

Top 3 
Influences 

(%) 

Size of building (e.g., 
single, twin or triple) 

133  50%  89  48%  67  56% 

Whether or not there 
is an Early Childhood 
Center 

85  32%  50  27%  48  40% 

Number of 
elementary school 
programs across the 
district (e.g., 6, 5 or 
4) 

106  40%  75  40%  52  44% 

Number of 
phases/time to 
completion 

113  42%  81  44%  50  42% 

Likelihood of MSBA 
funding to support 
the project 

96  36%  79  43%  31  26% 

Lifespan of the 
improvements 

64  24%  49  26%  20  17% 

Costs of the 
improvements 

65  24%  52  28%  18  15% 

 

   



Page | 10  
 

Additional Information on Early Childhood Center 

DMPRC Committee members asked for more detail about preferences related to the Early 

Childhood Center (ECC) among ABRSD employees in the Carol Huebner Preschool, Boxborough 

residents and parents/guardians with children 5 years old and younger. 

Table 10 shows that: 

 ABRSD employees in the Carol Huebner Preschool (n=20) overwhelmingly support an 

ECC (80% strongly favor, 15% somewhat favor); 

 Boxborough residents (n=29) do not support an ECC (62% strongly or somewhat oppose, 

another 10% neutral); and 

 Parents/Guardians of children ages 5 and under do not support an ECC (58% strongly or 

somewhat oppose, another 17% neutral). 

 

Table 10. Feedback on Early Childhood Center by Specific Populations 

  N  % Strongly 
Oppose

% Somewhat 
Oppose

% 
Neutral

% Somewhat 
Favor 

% Strongly 
Favor

All respondents  255  23% 17% 22% 17%  21%

All residents  176  27% 21% 21% 16%  15%

ABRSD Employees  118  12% 12% 23% 19%  34%

ABRSD Employees at 
Carol Huebner 
Preschool 

20  5%  0%  0%  15%  80% 

Boxborough  29  52% 10% 10% 18%  10%

Acton  158  21% 22% 23% 16%  18%

Have children 5 and 
under  66  35%  23%  17%  13%  12% 

 

 

Among the respondents whose choices were influenced by whether or not there was an ECC 

(n=78 who answered both questions), 49% were strongly or somewhat opposed to an ECC, 43% 

were strongly or somewhat favorable toward an ECC and 8% were neutral. 
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Summary of Open‐Ended Responses 

The survey included three open‐ended questions. The responses are summarized below. 

 

Topic  Positive Comments  Concerns 

Early Childhood Center  21  26 

6‐8 Middle School  27  11 

Twin School  17  11 

Triple School     49 

Number of Programs  2  4 

Cost Concerns     21 

Time to completion     16 

Town specific considerations     10 

Process  15    

 
 
ECC/Early Childhood Center/ PreK  

21 positive comments 
26 comments with concerns 
 

Specific comments include: 
 Preference to keep PreK and K at Blanchard 
 8 comments about transitions after one year 
 Excited to have PreK and K in one building 
 Addresses space in all buildings 
 Identify students in need of services sooner 
 Concerns about the need for PreK space not being addressed if we don’t have an ECC 
 Will the space be flexible enough if it needs to be repurposed? 
 Concerns about Kindergartners not being with older students 

 
6‐8 Middle School  

27 positive comments 
11 comments with concerns  
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Specific comments include: 
 The Jr. High would be better balanced by the addition of 6th grade 
 Seven years in one school is too long 
 Concern that the middle school would be a huge school 
 Concern about interrupting looping 
 Social influence of older kids on 6th grade students 
 Delay of MSBA funding 
 Having students for 3 years would be better 
 Continuity of curriculum 

 
Twin School 

17 positive comments 
11 comments with concerns  
 
Specific comments include: 

 3 comments about improving spaces as compared to the Parker Damon Building and 
including more smaller spaces 

 Impact on neighbors 
 Two elementary schools connected could provide for more collaboration 
 I chose a small school because the twin school felt intimidating 

  
Triple School  

49 comments with concerns 
 
Specific comments include: 

 27 comments with concerns about traffic 
 Size 
 Busing 
 Communication and collaboration among 3 schools sharing space 
 Impact on neighbors 

 
Number of Programs  

2 positive comments  
4 comments with concerns  
 
Specific comments include: 

 Would allow schools to look at programs in a new way 
 Triple school would have too many programs 
 One comment to eliminate choice altogether 
 Preserving school culture 
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Financial Impact/Cost  

21 comments about the cost being a factor 
 
Specific comments include: 

 Operational costs of new buildings 
 Passing Town Meeting in both towns 
 Override would be too large 
 Just fixing schools will cost too much 

 
Time to Completion  

16 comments about the concern of it taking too long to complete 
 
Doing this in two phases allows for an adjustment if enrollment (changes). 
 
Town Specific Considerations  

10 town specific comments 

Specific comments include: 
 3 comments about Boxborough having its own PreK 
 3 comments about getting approval in both towns 
 1 comment about providing better access to ECC for both towns 
 1 comment about Boxborough having its own elementary school 

 
Process 

15 comments thanking the committee for a thorough and informative process.  
 
Sample Comment:  Thank you for your hard work! Such a lot of intelligent work has gone into 
this decision. A great job. I have confidence the Committee will make the best choice. 
 
Overarching Comments: 

The biggest challenge will be embracing change. Any configuration or arrangement can work, 

but it may be different than what people are used to and will have pros and cons. 

Having new, modern facilities in Acton is very exciting. Acton’s population has changed 

significantly and teaching methods, technology, et. have also changed significantly since Douglas, 

Gate, Conant were built. Changes to the buildings are essential to keep up with other changes.  

Working in a building which is designed with consideration for current needs in 

education.  Children will benefit when their are appropriate spaces for specialists (sped, sp/lang, 

reading, counselors), including spaces for small group support.  Specialized or individual 

instruction is not very "special" when it is provided in a noisy distracting hallway, closet space, 

or over crowded resource room. 
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Homework Policy
Draft Policy 

Deborah Bookis, Assistant Superintendent for Teaching and Learning

https://docs.google.com/document/d/1JDWSDflYk-nr1agb5GfF13yZd7-uKInKgBPVgKRZEKY/edit?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/document/d/1JDWSDflYk-nr1agb5GfF13yZd7-uKInKgBPVgKRZEKY/edit?usp=sharing


ABRSD 2

WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Homework Review Policy Timeline

Oct. 19, 2016 School Leadership Team (SLT) 
● shared how homework is presently viewed in each of the schools, what is 

in place, and what has been communicated;
● discussed the work that is planned at each school

Oct. 26, 2016 District Leadership Team (DLT) 
● reviewed Challenge Success student survey quantitative results on 

homework using 3As protocol: Agree, Assumptions, and Argue.
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Homework Review Policy Timeline
Feb. 6, 2017  
Mar. 1, 2017

Planning group 
● reviewed the DLT feedback for patterns/themes;
● used patterns and themes to review current district policy and write draft for 

beginning feedback;
● identified readings to help us clarify understanding of emerging questions or 

concerns (from the patterns/themes) and questions about the draft policy.

Mar. 29, 2017 SLT 
● read draft policy and readings​ to answer specific questions about draft; 
● discussed in small and large groups and incorporated feedback into draft; 
● shared next draft digitally
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Homework Review Policy Timeline
Apr. 12, 2017 SLT 

● read draft policy #2 and in small groups provide feedback on: order/organize 
of information in the policy, equity language (aligned with District values) 
reading statement, weekends and vacations, frequency;

● discussed and shared where schools are presently in relation to current 
draft.

Apr. 26, 2017 SLT 
● read draft #3 digitally beforehand for rewriting/comments;
● read draft together at meeting; 
● agreed on final language of draft.
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Homework Review Policy Timeline
May 3, 2017
June 6, 2017

School Committee Policy Subcommittee
● shared timeline and final draft with SC Policy Subcommittee

May 18, 2017 School Committee Meeting
● announced draft policy would be discussed at both June School Committee 

Meetings

June 8, 2017
June 22, 2017

School Committee 
● present homework final draft policy
● first and second reads of draft policy
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Homework Policy Foundation
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Draft Homework Policy
First paragraph states purpose of homework:

         Support student engagement in the classroom

District Core Value - Engagement
• We provide engaging educational opportunities where students develop 

passion and joy for learning
Statement from Challenge Success 

• Changing the Conversation About Homework from Quantity and 
Achievement To Quality and Engagement
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Draft Homework Policy
Second paragraph speaks to student and family wellness: 

• The District also recognizes and supports the need for students 
        and families to have playtime, downtime and family time (PDF). 

• These three “periods of time” promote wellness and balance in our 
students’ lives as well as opportunities to engage in activities that they 
choose.

District Core Value - Wellness
•  We partner with families to prioritize social emotional wellness, which is 

necessary for learning and developing resilience
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Draft Homework Policy
Fourth paragraph speaks to equity:

• To ensure all students have equitable access to programs and curricula, 
the information for any homework assignment should be clear and specific 
so that the student can complete the assignment independently. 

• Homework assignments should take into consideration individual student 
differences, needs and available resources.  

• Furthermore, homework should not require the use of materials not readily 
available in all homes.

District Core Value - Equity
•  We ensure all students have equitable access to programs and curricula 

to reach their potential
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Homework Policy Foundation
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Frequency of Homework 
• Provides parameters for the district

• Allows for programmatic individuality of schools

• Most importantly, supports professional decision-making 
of our educators who will use the purpose of homework 
as their guide
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Frequency of Homework 
(Specific implementation can be found in individual school handbooks and/or websites)

Grades K-2: Students will have no homework except for an occasional activity 
that may include other people. 

Grades 3-4: Students may occasionally have an assigned activity.

Grades 5-6: Students may have homework more frequently, Monday through 
Thursday.

Grades 7-12: Students can expect homework in one or more subjects nightly.
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Vacations and Long Weekends 
Vacations K-12
Homework will not be assigned with the expectation that it be worked on and/or 
completed during any school vacations. Long-term projects assigned before a 
vacation can not have a due date earlier than the Thursday after a vacation.  

Long Weekends K-12
Homework will not be assigned over long weekends, including all holiday and 
religious long weekends, and those marked by a district-wide closing. When 
there is no school on Monday, in-class assessments will not be scheduled 
earlier than the following Wednesday.
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Mid-Years, MCAS & Religious Holidays
Mid-years - high school only
Mid-years - No assessments given or homework during mid-year week, except 
for homework directly related to exam preparation.

MCAS
Grades 3-8: Nights prior to MCAS testing are homework free.
High School: Limit homework to twenty minutes per night per course

Religious Holidays
For practices related to religious holidays, please refer to District policy IMD-R 
located on the district website: http://www.abschools.org/school-committee/policies/section-i

http://www.abschools.org/school-committee/policies/section-i
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Life-Long Readers
Third paragraph speaks to independent “choice” reading:

Research shows this kind of reading improves student academic and social and 
emotional learning. 

Independent reading of student-chosen text, coupled with hearing stories and 
conversations, are powerful activities students can engage in that foster their 
growth and well-being. 

Independent choice reading is highly encouraged and will not be assigned.
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WELLNESS                                            EQUITY                                                     ENGAGEMENT

Conditions to Create Life-Long Readers
Read with Children - Pam Allyn, The Power and Joy of Reading with Your Child

• Develop shared values
• Fall in love with language
• Build comprehension
• Learn the power of story

The single most important thing you can do for your family may be the simplest of all: develop 
a strong family narrative. The ones who know a lot about their families tend to do better when 
they face challenges.          -Bruce Feiler, “The Stories That Bind Us,” The NY Times, March 2013
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Conditions to Create Life-Long Readers
Read with Children - Pam Allyn, The Power and Joy of Reading with Your Child

• Learn about classic text structures
• Build critical reading skills
• Visit many worlds/hear many voices (mirrors 

       and windows)
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Conditions to Create Life-Long Readers
Ritual - read aloud to children, create regular times for reading in schools and homes

Environment - create physical and mental spaces for independent 

reading

Access - student libraries, classroom libraries, school 

libraries, public libraries, e-readers, different genres

Dialogue - mutual inquiry of the book and life

Love - and modeling being a

reader 
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Life-Long Readers
Family Learning Series

Pam Allyn 
Engaging Read-Alouds (2015)
Why Summer Reading? (2016)

November 7, 2017
Steven Layne 
What Parents and Caregivers Can Do to Nurture Lifetime Readers
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School Start Time Committee Report 

 

 

 

This item is posted separately after the packet  

on  

http://www.abschools.org/school‐

committee/meetings‐agendas‐packets‐and‐

minutes  





























































  

  

 
 

ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE  
MEETINGS  

2017-2018 
 

================================================================================== 
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee meetings are usually held on the first and third Thursdays  

of the month, at 7:00 p.m. in the R.J. Grey Junior High School Library. 
Materials are posted at http://www.abschools.org/school-committee/meetings-agendas-packets-and-minutes usually 
on the Friday night prior to each meeting. Meeting agendas are posted at least 48 hours prior at www.abschools.org  
==================================================================================   

  
                      Annual Workshop: Thursday, July 13 OR Tuesday, July 11? 
 
                      Summer Business Meeting: Tues, August 1 (2 out) OR Mon, Aug 7 (3 out)? 
 
 September 7   

 September 19 (TUESDAY, due to no school on Thursday, September 21)   
  
 October 5 
 October 19   
  
 November 2     
 November 16 
 
 December 7   
 December 21   
 
 January 11  

 January  27 (Sat)  School Committee Budget Saturday   
                         (Preliminary Budget must be prepared at least 20 days prior to final 

Budget  Adoption.) 
  
 February 1   
 February 15 Open Budget Hearing-required by law 
    (Final Budget must be adopted not later than 45 days prior  
    to start of Acton Town Meeting, 4/2/18. . 45 days = 2/xx/17) 
  March 1 
 March 15 
 March 29 (if needed)   
        
 April 12 
 April 26               
   
 May 17   
 
 June 7   
 June 21  

 
Note: Acton Town Meeting begins April 2, 2018. Boxborough Town Meeting begins May X, 2018. 
      Voted 2/2/17, EXCEPT those in yellow   http://www.abschools.org/school-committee  






































